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SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES
November 4, 2015 
Town Offices

The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session on Wednesday, November 4, 2015 at 4:30 p.m. at the Town Hall. In attendance were Karen Ober, Dave Nickerson, Johnny Van Tassel, Town Administrator, Charles Smith and Attorney, Christopher Boldt.            












1.0 Pledge of Allegiance - Those in attendance recited the Pledge of Allegiance. 




2.0 Public Comment - None at this time.  









 
3.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed & signed the payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.
                                          
3.1 Lower Bay Road Engineer project - contract with NH DOT - TA Smith reviewed the changes made to the contract. Selectman Ober made a motion to authorize Chair Nickerson to sign the Lower Bay Road contract. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 
3.2 Signing of the memo from Franklin Savings Bank Re: Authorized signees - The Board signed the memo. 

     






    


4.0 Business  
4.1
Budget FY 2017 
Library - 4550 - Director Haigh reported that the Library Trustees voted not to recommend the addition of a new merit pool line in the budget, so only the 2% COLA has been added. Selectman Ober made a motion to approve this section of the budget at $128,126 dollars. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  
Transfer Station - 4324 - Selectman Ober made a motion to approve this section of the budget at $133,907 dollars. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   
Highways & Streets - 4312 - TA Smith stated he added $25,500 dollars to the hired snow removal line, to help cover overtime. Selectman Ober made a motion to approve this section of the budget at $918,056 dollars. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  
Planning Board - 4191 & Health/Welfare - 4411 - TA Smith explained there are two different budgets for the PB, one that has the proposed increase of $40,685 dollars and one has been left at zero with the Planning Secretary’s line at the 2% COLA increase. TA Smith noted the Enforcement budget has also been provided with the CEO line at zero and an increase to the Health Officer line ($1,300 dollars). Selectman Ober stated the PB increase is for 32 hours a week at the hourly rate and that would mean full-time benefits, so taking away the CEO line would help cover some of the costs at 40 hours. Selectman Ober noted the person from Boscawen that came to speak to the EDAC, his position covers planning, zoning & economic development and pays a little more than was has been proposed. Chair Nickerson replied he would like to see the position stream-lined and for this to be studied for a year before making any decisions. There was a brief discussion regarding the Federal Labor Laws, exempt employees versus non-exempt employees. Chair Nickerson the requirements for full-time have changed under the Obama regulations and the Board may need to have the Town’s Attorney recommend what salary employees should become hourly employees. Selectman Van Tassel stated the hours need to be set at something like 29 hours a week. Chair Nickerson agreed that the position should be kept part-time. Selectman Ober suggested reducing the CEO hours to 3 hours per week and increasing the Planner’s hours to 26 hours per week. TA Smith calculated the Planner’s salary with a 2% COLA at $33,717 dollars. Selectman Ober made a motion to approve the Planning Board’s budget at $45,616 dollars. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. TA Smith calculated the CEO’s salary with a 2% COLA at $3,890 dollars. Selectman Van Tassel made a motion to approve the Health & Welfare budget at $6,040 dollars. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.       
Fire Department - 4220 - Chair Nickerson asked why the salary increase is more than a 2% COLA for the Chief because he thinks it is at something like a 9.4% increase but the rest of the budget looks fine. Chief Dexter stated it is the same number that was presented during his review and the BOS said they would support the increase if it was budgeted for properly. Chief Dexter noted it is a labor grade 21 and falls in line with the pay matrix. Chair Nickerson replied he feels there are other department heads that could get a 9% increase but they never have. Selectman Van Tassel stated he would support the increase and we (Johnny & Dave) both said we would. Chair Nickerson replied he feels everyone should be getting paid more and feels like the Board should ask department heads to come back to them with final increase requests because he is not sure they understand they can. Chair Nickerson noted he can not support a 9% raise. Selectman Ober suggested a 6% increase, so the line is brought up before the pay matrix adjustment happens and this will bring the figure more in line. Selectman Ober made a motion to approve this section of the budget at $365,602 dollars. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   
Budgets that still need to be voted out - Individual Warrant Articles.                        
4.2 Thurston & Associates Re: Job Classification Study - TA Smith informed the Board he has discussed where to get the funds from with the Finance Officer to have the study conducted, which can be done through an implicit transfer. 




5.0 Public Hearing Re: Petition warrant article for Town’s Transfer Station  
Chair Nickerson - Everyone is here tonight in response to the petition to hold a Special Town Meeting regarding the Transfer Station and feels there has been a misunderstanding because the Transfer Station was never closed. The Board discussed the metal pile for several weeks and the guy in Concord, who dies because he fell in the metal pile. The Board talked to the insurance first and held a meeting at the Transfer Station to review the entire area. The Board decided, due to the risk assessment report from the Town’s Insurance company (Primex), to close the “swap shop” and access to the metal pile. The BOS were not in favor of the liability of picking from the metal pile or the swap area. The insurance company reviewed the entire Transfer Station and provided the Town with a report outlining recalled items like coffee pots that could explode, defective bicycle helmets, bed bugs in clothing, etc. The Town would be liable because we let residents take the items home. There was also recommendations to fix some of the railings around the metal dumpsters & buildings and the Department of Public Works (DPW) has fixed some of these problems but not all of them. Being your elected officials, we decided it wasn’t worth the risk and have banned until Town Meeting, in order to let the Town’s people assume the risk. I feel it was a good decision for the people & children of Sanbornton but understands because he used to pick from a transfer station in Northfield. I couldn’t go home knowing that a child could take a helmet from the Transfer Station and die because it was defective, I wouldn’t be able to live with myself. The Board is not against the swap shop and is willing to work with the people, to write something and maybe not allow electronics or metal picking. We thought this was the right thing to do and we are not uncompassionate people, so that is what we did. Willing to help you write the warrant article and Lynn Chong has asked to show a brief movie.    
Selectman Van Tassel - I used to be the Operations Manager at the Transfer Station, many of you have seen me there and at one time, I was given permission by my old boss to close the swap shop but did not because I see it as recycling in its truest form, which is a great thing. One of the things I did do was try to keep the discussion out of the Selectmen’s Office because logic has brought all of us here tonight. There were problems with the employee at one point, so he started the volunteer program so there was no Town money involved but nothing serious has ever happened at the Transfer Station. I knew what the Insurance company would say and it is hypothetical but this was not an easy decision and was based on the Town’s liability. I wasn’t elected to make the easy or popular choice but the right choice. I feel this should be brought to Town Meeting and boundaries should be set because there are a lot of people that use the swap shop but not everyone, there are people that use the Transfer Station but not the swap shop. We need to represent the whole Town and do this at Town Meeting. 
Selectman Ober - I admit that my husband & I are some of the biggest dump pickers in Town and I had promised my self I would leave the transfer Station with less less than I came with a few years ago. This wasn’t an easy decision but it was a decision for 2,966 residents and I had to put my own personal feelings aside. We (BOS) had to accept the responsibility because we personally did not want to be sued, I do not want to lose my home. I feel this can be handled at Town Meeting instead of a Special Town Meeting because I just want people to understand that will cost us thousand of dollars to put on. Is it worth it to get free stuff?
The crowd - Yes!
Selectman Van Tassel - About five thousand dollars worth of free stuff. How much free stuff could I give out. 
Selectman Ober - I would like to finish my say please. The other aspect of this is that, a number of years ago the Town did away with its Solid Waste Committee and out of this crowd there must be at least five people willing to sit on that committee, to make recommendations to the BOS. It doesn’t say anywhere in our ordinance that we do swap shop or recycling, so if we are going to live by our ordinance, nowhere does it say we do that.
Lynn Chong - It’s a 1988 ordinance and needs to be changed. 
Chair Nickerson - Called for order. We are going to run this meeting orderly or we won’t continue the meeting, that’s the way its got to be. Chair Nickerson read a section of the Primex report regarding the swap shop and reuse of those items. If you take something from Sanbornton and sell it in your yard sale and something happens then you say, the Town of Sanbornton gave me that. Guess who’s liable? We are. You are. 
Jennifer Holt - There are operation manuals on-line, as well as if an item has been recalled. Why can’t a “user beware” sign be posted? 
Attorney Boldt - Introduced himself. A sign or piece of paper to release liability, is suitable for framing in a lawsuit. Exhibit #1 for a plantiff will be the Primex report. You knew there were dangers out there and you still let them go at it. Anyone can sue anybody for anything, unfortunately, it comes in cycles and this is nothing new. If someone comes in and says,”I got it at the dump”. This is not as slam dunk, as you all would like it to be. I am concerned because now we have an insurance assessment saying, don;t do this or if you are going to this, then do it much more limitedly than you have been in the past. I hope that you are all talking more about the swap shop than climbing in to metal dumpsters. (Crowd response was in favor of both). The petition said, To rescind the Selectmen’s vote to close the recycling center? There was no such vote and I am charged to determine what happens under the laws. The Selectman do not get editorial rights over the article and the Transfer Station was not closed by their vote, I am at a loss for what is being asked for by a Special Town Meeting. My suggestion was to call this meeting to have a discussion of what really happened.  
Jennifer Holt - I understand what you are saying about the petition but there are people in this room that never saw the petition. I understand what you are saying about the cost but due to the number of people in the room, I don’t think you should wait until March. 
Michelle Navoy - I want to know what the difference is between a liability waiver at an amusement park and a waiver at the dump?
Attorney Boldt - It’s a piece of paper suitable for framing, some people will honor that and say they have a moral obligation but there could still be a lawsuit. 
Gail Morrison - I use the swap shop, I bring home books, dishes, clothes...many things. There are several other Towns that do this and some have stickers that you pick up at the Town Hall. I suggest when residents pick up that sticker, that is when they sign a waiver and the sticker becomes an indicator of that waiver. 
Chair Nickerson - The stickers are a good idea. I run a yacht club and we has to come up with a policy for dogs. I talked to an insurance lawyer, who said, “you can have this policy but if you go to court, its just a piece of paper”. A person can not sign away their liability, it doesn’t work that way. 
Evelyn Auger - I have lived in this Town for 65 years, I have been to second hand shops & flea markets and most of things in my house are pre-used. I used the swap shop for the first time this year. One of the units in my dryer burnt out and my grandson brought me a used one from the Transfer Station, it works fine. I am tired of everyone living under the “999” law, which goes…. 999 of those things will never happen but we are going to change 999 things because it might happen once. The boy that picks up the helmet, maybe he will be safer because he has no helmet at all.   
Ralph Carter - I know the position you (BOS) guys are in, I have been there. If we are going to start looking at safety then he would have everyone in Towns jobs and would address some issues with the Selectmen, at a later date. This is no different than “No lifeguard” signs at the Town beaches and Town do not get sued when someone drowns. 
Jim Cluett - You have 169 people that signed a petition for a Special Town Meeting. What do we have to do to get it? Because that’s what they want. The Town has Police with guns, Firefighters battling fires in buildings and the DPW operating heavy machinery but we are arguing over bookcases. 
Attorney Boldt - The Selectman can decide to go to the expense of a Special Town Meeting or they can deny the petition because the verbiage was incorrect or another petition can be submitted with the correct verbiage. 
Julia Chase - Why wasn’t notice sent out to the rest of us because common sense says that you would take away the items in question but you took everything away. 
Chair Nickerson - We can not go to the people every time a decision needs to be made, the Board looked at all of the information and made the decision we thought was the best for the Town. 
Brian Gallagher - The Board of Selectmen are indemnified? 
Attorney Boldt - Yes but there is conduct in “bad faith”.   
Brian Gallagher - If something were to occur the Town would bare the burden and not the Town Officials. I suggest you consider a straw vote for tonight. 
Mike Papera - I have been a volunteer for 10 years and never seen one accident during my watch because there is a one foot on the ground rule. The Town doesn’t give the items away, residents take them. 
Marjory Hillman - If we all lived in the “what if” mentality then we would never come out of our houses. 
Andy Sanborn - If a Solid Waste Committee is established then they should be at the Special Town Meeting with recommendations. 
Angel Gray - I used to go to the Transfer Station when I was a kid with my family and now it is a money saver because I have little kids. None of us ever got hurt while we were there. I decide what I take from the dump, its not what you give me and its up to me to do the research and use my best judgement. If there are safety issues then they all should be fixed, not just a few. 
Selectman Van Tassel - Some of the issues have been fixed because there was no money involved but some of them are going to take some money. 
Melanie Van Tassel - I feel it is important to note that 168 signed the petition for Special Town meeting but only 107 of them were legally registered to vote.  

There was a 10 minute break to watch the movie Lynn Chong created of how other Town’s Transfer Stations are operated. Lynn Chong provided the Board with three (3) new petition articles that were signed by those in attendance. Karen Ober read them aloud (please read proposed article at the bottom of these minutes). Chair Nickerson stated the articles will be given to TC/TC Davis to verify the voters that signed and the BOS will set a date for the Special Town Meeting at their next regular meeting on November 18th.   
 




   





  
 
6.0 Review & Approve Minutes  







  6.1 10/28/15 -  Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of October 28, 2015. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of October 28, 2015 with corrections. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 

7.0 Other Business 
7.1 Review Structural Engineer RFP - Tabled until 11/18/15.  









  



 

8.0 Selectmen’s Reports  
8.1 Update on the work of the Economic Development Advisory Committee – Selectman Ober provided the BOS with an update regarding the last EDAC meeting. 












9.0 ADJOURNMENT – Selectman Van Tassel made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:00 p.m. Selectmen Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   




10.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, November 18, 2015 @ 4:30 p.m. at the Town Offices. The Board will meet to sign & authorize payroll only on Tuesday, November 10th, due to Veteran’s Day.        













Respectfully submitted,
April Rollins, Administrative Specialist
Article One : To see if the Town will vote to direct the selectmen to re-open the so-called “Swap Shop” located at the Transfer Station, and to operate the Swap Shop in a manner that it has previously operated, during the normal hours that the Transfer Station is open. The Swap Shop is to be operated in such a way as to promote the goal of reducing waste by encouraging the reuse of items, rather than disposal. To that end, the Swap Shop will accept unwanted household items for donation, and collect and display those items in such a manner that they may be taken (free of charge) and reused by patrons. 
Article Two: To see if the Town will vote to re-establish the Solid Waste Committee, the purpose of which is to address policy issues involving the Town’s involvement with solid waste matters; to recommend to the Town Selectmen the adoption and/or revision of policies related to solid waste; to advise the Selectmen on issues relating to the transfer and recycling functions, including but not limited to advising regarding budget preparation, equipment purchases, acceptance of demolition materials, recycling policies, an the setting of tipping fees. Said Solid waste Committee is to be comprised of five members, to be appointed by the Board of Selectmen. 
Article Three: To see if the Town will vote to adopt an ordinance requiring all Town residents who dispose of trash and/or recycling at the Transfer Station to first obtain an annual Transfer Station/Recycling Center sticker, to be displayed on the resident’s vehicle. Said stickers are only to be issued upon proof of residency in Sanbornton. The fee for said sticker will be used to offset the cost of printing the stickers and for administering the sticker program.   
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